
 
 
 
 
 
 

 

CITY OF VANCOUVER 
 

ADMINISTRATIVE REPORT 

 
 Report Date: November 28, 2006 
 Author: Peter Vaisbord 
 Phone No.: 604.871.6304 
 RTS No.: 6221 
 VanRIMS No.: 11-2000-10 
 Meeting Date: December 12, 2006 
 
 
TO: Vancouver City Council 

FROM: Director of Planning 

SUBJECT: Approval of Council Initiative - Davie Village BIA Expansion and Mid-term 
Funding Ceiling Increase 

 
RECOMMENDATION 

A. THAT Council approve the Davie Village Business Improvement Association as 
sponsor for the expanded Davie Village BIA to be known as the West End BIA. 

 
B1. THAT Council approve commencement of a Council Initiative to expand the 

Davie Village BIA, AND THAT Council forward the application of the Davie 
Village Business Improvement Association to a hearing of the Court of Revision. 

 
B2. THAT, should Council approve Recommendation B1, Council forward as part of 

the Council Initiative, the application of the Davie Village Business 
Improvement Association to increase the Davie Village BIA funding ceiling from 
$800,000 to $1,600,000 to a hearing of the Court of Revision, AND THAT 
approval of the amended funding ceiling be subject to Council approval of BIA 
expansion at the Court of Revision. 

 
C1. THAT the City notify property owners and tenants within the expansion area 

(shaded properties in Appendix A) of the proposed BIA expansion and levy. 
 
C2. THAT the City notify property owners and tenants within the existing BIA (un-

shaded properties in Appendix A) of the proposed funding-ceiling increase. 
 
D. THAT the expanded BIA be re-named the West End BIA.  
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GENERAL MANAGER'S COMMENTS 

The General Manager of Community Services recommends APPROVAL of the foregoing.  

COUNCIL POLICY 

Section 456 of the Vancouver Charter gives Council the authority to create a Business 
Improvement Area (BIA).  Council may grant money to a BIA for planning and implementation 
of business promotion schemes provided that the money is recovered through a special 
property tax. 
 
Council policy with respect to the establishment and expansion of a BIA was approved on 
October 14, 1997 as follows: 
  
A BIA may be established or expanded by Council Initiative; property owners and commercial 
tenants receive notification of the Initiative. The Council Initiative will generally not be 
approved if one-third or more of the owners representing one-third of the assessed property 
value, or one-third of the tenants, counted separately, are in opposition. 

PURPOSE 

The Davie Village Business Improvement Association (DViBIA) has completed the first step in 
the process of expanding an existing BIA in mid-term, and establishing a new funding ceiling. 
The purpose of this report is to commence the second step, which is to approve the DViBIA as 
sponsor of, and to commence a Council Initiative for, the proposed Davie Village BIA 
expansion and funding ceiling increase, and to forward the BIA application to the Court of 
Revision.  

BACKGROUND 

BIA expansions follow a process identical to BIA formation, except that the City solicits 
responses only from the proposed expansion-area property owners and commercial tenants. 
This is because owners and tenants in the existing BIA area already contribute to the BIA levy, 
and may vote on the issue of expansion at BIA general meetings. However, if a mid-term 
expansion also requires an increase in a BIA’s funding ceiling (to augment annual budgets to 
support the larger BIA area), responses are solicited from property owners and commercial 
tenants in the existing BIA area. This is because existing property owners and tenants 
approved the original funding ceiling. 
 
The Davie Village BIA was established under the Council Initiative process in 1999, and was 
renewed for a second five-year term in 2004. The BIA is currently in the third year of its 
renewal term. 
 
In 1998, when the Davie Village BIA was first considered, survey recipients were asked to 
choose one of three alternative options for the geographic scope of the proposed BIA: 1) 
‘Village’ only – 3 ½ blocks of Davie Street between Burrard and Broughton; 2) All of Davie 
Street between Burrard and Denman – includes two blocks of lower Davie at Denman; 3) West 
End, including Davie, Denman and lower Robson. The majority of responses indicated that the 
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BIA proposal should centre initially on the smaller Village area. This choice has had its 
limitations; while the small BIA area permits focused branding and area identification, the 
small number of properties generate insufficient levy revenue to permit the BIA to operate 
effectively, without financially overburdening its member businesses. 
 
In 2004, the DViBIA approached the City with the idea of expanding its boundaries to include 
the two lower blocks of Davie between Cardero and Denman. Staff indicated concern that 
such a proposal might not be well-received by the existing West End Business Association 
(WEBA) which, until recently, had been active and had taken initial steps to pursue a BIA for 
Denman Street. Staff suggested that the DViBIA approach WEBA representatives about how 
the preferences of lower Davie businesses might jointly be canvassed. 
 
A Business Association has existed on Denman Street for some time, but its activities have 
been sporadic, dependent largely on the efforts of energetic merchants who have come and 
gone over time. Businesses and property owners have worked with the City to implement 
streetscape improvements, pedestrian lighting and the distinctive blue poles.  In 2001-02, 
WEBA negotiated an agreement with Pride Vision TV to permit installation of street banners 
which alternated corporate branding with ‘West End Business Association’ banners. 
 
As early as 1987 (a year before the introduction of BIA provisions in the Vancouver Charter), 
efforts were made to organize a BIA for Denman Street. These early attempts did not 
proceed. In 2002, a temporarily revitalized WEBA conducted a business survey and 
membership campaign as a first step toward a possible BIA formation process. In January 
2003, after a hiatus in leadership, WEBA held an open meeting inviting Denman Street 
businesses to discuss issues and concerns, and to gauge support for pursuing a BIA. This 
meeting was well-attended, there was overwhelming support to start a BIA-formation 
process, but due to a further hiatus in leadership the momentum was lost. 
 
Subsequent discussions between DViBIA and WEBA representatives, initiated by the DViBIA,  
led to identification of a complementary interest in creating a BIA for the greater West End 
neighbourhood: A larger area would generate the resources and economies of scale necessary 
for an effective BIA, while the leadership and staff resources of the Davie Village Business 
Improvement Association would provide the impetus necessary to complete a BIA Outreach 
process for Denman Street, something WEBA had been unable to do. The inclusion of lower 
Robson Street, between Denman and Jervis (western end of the existing Robson Street BIA) 
would bring all commercial areas in the West End within a BIA. Finally, sub-area branding 
would permit enhancement of the unique identities of each area, including preservation of 
Davie Village’s own unique identity. 
 
Although technically an expansion of the existing Davie Village BIA, the expanded and re-
named BIA would effectively be a new BIA. The idea of creating a West End BIA through 
expansion of the Davie Village BIA is supported both by WEBA representatives and the DViBIA 
Board of Directors. At the DViBIA AGM in September, expansion was unanimously endorsed by 
the membership of the existing BIA.  
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DISCUSSION 

The proposed Davie Village BIA expansion comprises fourteen commercial blocks of Davie, 
Denman and Robson streets between the existing Davie Village BIA and the existing Robson 
Street BIA. The proposed expansion area is the grey-shaded area in the map attached as 
Appendix A. The resultant West End BIA, including the existing Davie Village BIA, would 
extend 17 blocks from Davie & Burrard to Robson & Jervis. 
 
The DViBIA proposes a Year 1 expansion budget of $500,000.00, representing an annual levy 
rate of $1.07 per $1,000.00 of assessed property value, or approximately 3.8% of commercial 
property taxes.  A copy of the proposed budget is attached for information as Appendix B. If 
Council approves the BIA expansion at the Court of Revision, staff will report back for 
approval of the expansion (West End BIA) budget along with all of the other BIAs’ 2007 - 2008 
budget requests. 
 
The proposed funding-ceiling of $1,600,000 is the maximum amount that may be levied over 
the expanded Davie Village BIA 5-year term. This provides up to $800,000 additional funding 
for the remaining two years of the BIA’s mandate. 
 
Outreach Activities 
 
In October 2004, the Davie Village BIA organised a preliminary meeting of Denman and Robson 
Street merchants. The purpose of the meeting was to gauge merchant preference for several 
options, including a) Davie Village BIA expansion to include lower Davie Street, b) Davie 
Village BIA expanding to include lower Davie, Denman and lower Robson (to create a 'West 
End' BIA), or c) leaving West End businesses to form their own BIA in future, if desired. A 
small group of business owners attended. The idea of a West End BIA created through DViBIA 
expansion was generally supported, although among the comments was a concern that only 
Davie Village would benefit, and that the West End's unique identity might be subsumed 
within an expanded Davie Village BIA. 
 
In February 2005, the DViBIA formed an Ad Hoc Expansion Committee, and in mid-April 2005 
distributed an invitation to all 497 expansion-area property owners and business tenants (116 
owners and 381 businesses) to attend an expansion Outreach meeting  The invitation included 
background information on BIAs, copies of the City's BIA Program  brochure, and an issues 
survey. The survey asked respondents to mark their priorities for the West End, and to 
indicate whether or not they were interested in the expansion proposal. Forty-one responses 
were received (8.2% return rate), of which 34 (83%) were in favour of the idea of expansion, 
and 7 (27%) were not in favour. 
 
On April 26 2005, the DViBIA held its initial expansion Outreach meeting. Fourteen business 
tenants, including Ad Hoc Committee members, were in attendance. The City's BIA 
Coordinator provided background on BIAs and BIA expansion. The Ad Hoc Committee provided 
background information on the expansion proposal, reported survey results, and led discussion 
on the general merits of the proposed  expansion. There was general agreement that the Ad 
Hoc Committee have the mandate to pursue the expansion process. 
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In June 2005, the DViBIA Board of Directors, unsure about support both in the expansion area 
and in the existing Davie Village BIA, directed the Ad Hoc Committee to conduct further 
survey work. A key issue was concern about retaining the unique identity of Davie Village in a 
larger West End BIA. The additional time required for further surveys would delay a Council 
Initiative to 2006. In July 2005, the DViBIA retained the services of a consultant to conduct a 
professional survey of Davie Village and expansion-area businesses. The survey was conducted 
in August and September 2005, and asked questions on a range of issues, including the issue 
of expansion. Two-thirds of all respondents were 'strongly' or 'somewhat' supportive of BIA 
expansion, while most expansion-area businesses were supportive of expansion. 
 
At its AGM in September 2005, resolutions were adopted a) to move forward with the 
proposed expansion process, and b) endorsing 'statements of intent' to create a governance 
structure that would protect the identity of the existing Davie Village area, while empowering 
the expansion area to determine its identity as if it were an independent BIA. 
 
Outreach activities recommenced in spring 2006. In late March, packages were distributed to 
all property owners and business tenants. The packages included background information on 
BIAs, a recap of the previous year's expansion Outreach, the City's BIA Program brochure, and 
a notice to attend the first of three final BIA outreach meetings. All three meetings were 
attended by the City’s BIA Coordinator, who explained the BIA expansion process, answered 
questions, and monitored the proceedings. 
 
The first meeting was convened on April 12, 2006. Six owners and business tenants attended 
the initial meeting, including Ad Hoc Committee members. Also in attendance were three 
owners/businesses from the Coal Harbour area, who at that time were interested in becoming 
part of the proposed BIA expansion. The DViBIA summarized the results of the two 2005 
surveys, explained how the results would be used to develop the BIA expansion proposal, and 
invited discussion. There was general agreement to further develop the expansion proposal. 
 
In early June, the DViBIA engaged a marketing consultant to deliver meeting materials door-
to door to merchants, conducting personal outreach, and encouraging business owners to 
attend a further Outreach meeting scheduled for late June. The Outreach material was 
similar to that distributed prior to the first meeting, except that the levy rate based on a 
proposed $450,000 budget was also provided.  The actual draft budget was not included with 
the materials. 
 
The subsequent Outreach meeting – attended by at total of 18 property owners and businesses 
- was held on June 29, 2006. This outreach event was held as an all-day open house, 
commencing with a morning and an evening Outreach meeting to facilitate attendee’s 
schedules. Survey results were summarized, and a draft BIA budget was presented for 
discussion. Levy estimates were available on request, with generally favourable responses, 
and general approval of an expansion proposal and budget at $450,000. 
 
Proposed BIA budget line items and budget allocations were refined on the basis of input at 
the June 29 meeting. A package was distributed in mid-September containing background 
materials, a summary of the process to date, the proposed $450,000 expansion budget, and a 
meeting notice. In addition to the levy rate, the materials contained information for 
calculation of individual business cost. A final BIA outreach meeting was held on September 
12, 2006. Unfortunately, only three property owners / business tenants attended. At that 
meeting, a revised budget was presented, proposing a $500,000 total expenditure. BIA 
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Program staff advised that, because the meeting notices used cost calculations based on the 
previous $450,000 budget, and because few people were on hand to discuss the proposed 
$500,000 budget, the steering committee would need to survey property owner and business 
support for the BIA on the basis of the increased budget. 
 
At its AGM on September 28 2006, the DViBIA membership approved the proposed $500,000 
expansion budget and a revised funding ceiling of $1,600,000, and voted unanimously to 
proceed with the proposed expansion. The membership also voted to expand the society’s 
geographic mandate to match the expansion-area boundaries, subject to approval of the 
expansion at Court of Revision. If the expansion is approved, the society will also be re-
named. Only seven of twelve possible Board positions were filled by election at the meeting, 
to allow the remaining five positions to be filled by expansion area owners or business 
tenants, should the expansion be approved. This will provide interim representation on the 
DViBIA Board until elections at the 2007 AGM.  
 
In October and November, an expansion exit survey was distributed to all property owners 
and business tenants. The survey was headed with information about the proposed expansion, 
including the estimated annual cost to owners and businesses. However, in error, the cost 
estimates were based on the earlier $450,000 budget rather than the revised $500,000 
budget. The survey asked respondents whether or not they supported the BIA expansion 
proposal. Twenty-four completed surveys (4.9% of owners and tenants) were returned. The 
respondents included 3 property owners (2.6% of owners) and 21 tenants (5.6% of tenants).  
Of the property owner responses, none of the respondents supported the BIA proposal.  Of the 
tenant responses, 16 (76.2%) supported the BIA proposal, with 3 tenants (14.3%) opposed, and 
2 tenants (9.5%) needing more information. 
 
Based on their surveys and general outreach, the DViBIA believes the BIA expansion proposal 
is generally supported. 
 
The Davie Village Business Improvement Association formally applied to the City for 
consideration of BIA expansion on November 3, 2006.  A copy of their application letter and 
documentation of their outreach activities is attached as Appendix C (Limited distribution to 
Council members only). 
 
Staff Comments - Outreach and Support 
 
Staff are satisfied that the Davie Village Business Improvement Association has notified all 
property owners and tenants within the proposed BIA boundaries. The DViBIA has expended 
considerable effort to engage expansion area property owners and businesses, including three 
owner / business surveys, and door-to-door visitations. Staff attended four expansion 
Outreach meetings held on April 26 2005, and on April 12, June 29, and September 12 2006, 
respectively. Between three and 18 owners / businesses attended the four meetings. The 
numbers in attendance represent a moderate to very low participation rate in the Outreach 
process. Although participants seemed supportive of the expansion proposal, it is difficult to 
assess whether the low participation is a sign of general support, lack of awareness, or 
underlying opposition.  
 
Staff have some concern regarding the amendment (increase) to the proposed budget just 
prior to the final Outreach meeting. The increase (from $450,000 to $500,000) was not 
reflected in the advance meeting materials, and only a handful of businesses present at the 
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final Outreach meeting would have been aware of it. To compound matters, the cost 
estimates provided on the exit survey were based on the original $450,000 budget. It is 
unclear what difference the correct estimates would have made to the results of the survey. 
Negative responses from property owners and tenants were 100% and 14.3% respectively. The 
tenant responses are significantly below Council’s ‘one-third’ policy, but this figure is not a 
very reliable measure of actual opposition due to the low return rate (5.6%). As there were 
only 3 property-owner responses, the sample is too small to draw any conclusions. 
 
To address the discrepancy between the $450,000 budget referenced in the expansion 
Outreach materials, and the $500,000 current proposal, the DViBIA has been asked to provide 
explanatory material and revised cost estimates as part of the BIA sponsor-insert that 
normally accompanies the Council Initiative notifications sent by the City to the affected 
property owners and business tenants. The City’s notification material will be based on the 
revised budget figure. 
 
At the instruction of staff, the DViBIA notices contained the name and telephone number of 
the City’s BIA Coordinator.  As of the date of this report, the Coordinator has had direct 
communication with a major property owner who has indicated they will not be supporting 
the proposed expansion because of the cost, and because many of their business tenants have 
expressed opposition.  

FINANCIAL IMPLICATIONS 

There are no financial implications. 

CONCLUSION 

The Davie Village Business Improvement Association (DViBIA), with the concurrence of the 
West End Business Association (WEBA), is requesting that Council consider a mid-term 
expansion of the existing Davie Village BIA to include lower Davie, Denman, and lower Robson 
Street. Although nominally an expansion, the intention is to create, in effect, a new ‘West 
End BIA’. As part of the expansion Initiative, the DViBIA is requesting that Council approve 
increasing the BIA funding-ceiling from $800,000 to $1,600,000, to permit significantly 
increased annual budgets for the larger area during the remaining two years of the current 5-
year term. The DViBIA has asked that their expansion application be forwarded by way of 
Council Initiative, to a Court of Revision, in order that the enlarged BIA may be effective April 
2007.  Despite considerable efforts on the part of the DViBIA, the results of their Outreach 
activities are inconclusive due to low participation and sparse survey return rates. Low 
participation can be an indication of general support, lack of awareness, or underlying 
opposition. However, there has been little overt opposition at this stage in the process. If 
Council approves the Davie Village BIA expansion at the Court of Revision, staff will report 
back for approval of the Year 4 budget along with all of the other BIAs’ 2007 - 2008 budget 
requests. 
 
 
 

* * * * * 














































































































































































































